MEMORANDUM


TO:
Michael McGovern, Town Manager


FROM:
Maureen O’Meara, Town Planner


DATE:
December 3, 2009



SUBJECT:
Winnick Woods Policies

Introduction

This memo follows up a conversation we had regarding some policy conflicts between the Planning Board Site Plan Approval of the Winnick Woods parking lot and the Conservation Commission management of the trails in Winnick Woods.

Background

The Conservation Commission has recommended expanding the parking lot at Winnick Woods, a 71 acre parcel of land donated to the Town for passive open space use. (See attached request) The Commission obtained a cost estimate for site plan review and construction ($7,600), which was funded by the Town Council in June, 2009.

Planning Board approval

During site plan review, the Planning Board held a public hearing at which a neighbor requested limiting the use of the trails, including hours when the trails can be used, and dogs entering the abutting private property where the resident dog is confined by an invisible fence.

The Planning Board consequently imposed conditions on the approval to expand the parking lot as follows:

1.
That the applicant limit hours of use to open no earlier than ½ hour before sunrise and no later than ½ hour after sunset, subject to review and revision by the Town of Cape Elizabeth’s Conservation Commission;

2.
That the applicant post appropriate signage regarding use restrictions on the parcel, including (i) hours of use, and (ii) requiring that all dogs must be leashed at all times.
Conservation Commission

The Conservation Commission discussed the Winnick Woods Site Plan approval at the October 13, 2009 meeting. The Conservation Commission discussed a limit on the hours when the trail would be available for public use and agreed by a vote of 6-0 that trails should be open all hours of the day and night. Conservation Commission members noted that some people enjoy cross-country skiing on moonlit nights and the property already has restrictions against use of motorized vehicles.

The Conservation Commission is aware of the abutter’s concerns, but also noted that many trail users bring their dogs on walks. In order to address the abutter’s concerns, the Conservation Commission supported signage that requires dogs to be on leash until after the first trail bridge. This approach was considered a reasonable compromise and expected to address the abutter’s concerns.

Inconsistencies

While the Planning Board’s first condition gives the Conservation Commission the ability to make changes, the second condition requires that dogs remain on leash. The Conservation Commission would like to submit to the Planning Board a request to amend the approval to limit where dogs need to be on leash. If the request is granted, no further difference is policy will exist. At the same time, however, you expressed concerns that these use of greenbelt trails questions have the potential to become town-wide policies for which the Town Council should have ultimate authority. 

Conclusion

The Town Council may want to weigh in on what may become a conflict between two town boards on open space management. Further, the Town Council should be the ultimate authority on establishing policy on the use of town open space.
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